

FINMERE PARISH COUNCIL

Draft Minutes of Annual Parish Meeting held on 17th May 2022
in Finmere Village Hall

Present:-
Councillors, Mike Kerford-Byrnes (Chairman) (MKB), Mike Kirby (MK), Stephen Trice (ST), Joanne Brooks (JB), Richard Billingham (RB) and Clerk and RFO Sharron Chalcraft (SC) 
In attendanceDistrict Councillor Patrick Clarke (PC), Tony Brummell (TB) CDC, Fiona Darling-Glinski (FDG) Paralympic Association and 19 members of the public

1.  Apologies 
Apologies were received from County Councillor Ian Corkin, District Councillor Barry Wood, Parish Councillor Katherine Grimston (KG) (Vice Chair), Parish Councillor Peter Goss (PG), John and Barbara Cunningham (residents), Sandra Kerford-Byrnes (resident), Mrs Carol Rushforth (resident), Marcia Clydesdale (resident), Illa Moss (Village Hall Management Committee), Mike Geelan (Finmere Cricket Club Chairman) and Tony How (Finmere Football Club Chairman)
2.  MINUTES 
The minutes of the meeting of 21st of May 2019 were circulated and approved.

3.  ANNOUNCEMENT OF APPOINTMENT OF OFFICERS

The PC officers for 2022/23 having been appointed at the PC meeting on May 10th 2022 these appointments were announced as follows:

Chairman
Mike Kerford-Byrnes (having indicated his willingness to continue)



Proposed:  Peter Goss


Seconded:  Steve Trice


Carried unanimously

Vice Chair
Katherine Grimston (having indicated her willingness to continue)



Proposed:  Mike Kerford-Byrnes


Seconded:  Mike Kirby


Carried unanimously

Further items on the agenda were delivered out of sequence in order to facilitate speakers needing to attend subsequent meetings.  The minutes record the items in sequence to avoid confusion.

4.  A REPORT ON FLOODING ISSUES
Tony Brummell (TB) of CDC gave a report on the current situation with regard to the various issues that had affected the village in December 2020.
In the field behind Valley Rd to the east OCC have agreed to rebuild the headwall beside the stream which may be restricting flow, this is to be removed and set back 0.5m, the work to be carried out this summer.  A concrete apron is to be installed to stop heavy water flow from scouring the ground at the culvert and causing a build up of silt, this work also to be carried out this summer.  A previously un-recorded chamber has been found in the field near the stream and this is to be investigated and checked for any blockage this summer.  The fallen tree in the field is lying in a position higher than the outflow and should pose no problem.  If it does cause an obstruction, then the riparian landowner will be asked to remove it.  The culvert under the neighbouring house has been checked and is clear.  
In Mere Road some of the drain covers have been replaced.  If there are any concerns about any others, then photos can be sent either direct to TB or can be used to report them on fix-my-street.  

In Fulwell Road there was a surcharge in January of this year from a culvert which had been partially blocked by debris catching on a cable.  This cable was not installed during recent works in the village and the situation will be monitored going forward.

On Water Stratford Road a watercourse beside the old road/railway cutting has been diverted through a pipe which has been recently checked and is quite silted.  The bed of the watercourse has also been raised to provide a feature, but this could cause a surcharge in times of heavy rainfall that could flood the neighbouring properties, as in 2020.  The pipe needs to be cleared and the watercourse regraded.
The ditch carrying water into the pond as it comes under the Fulwell Rd from the ditch opposite has been culverted with a pipe of substandard size at some time in the past.  This has caused a surcharge before, as in 2020, and caused water to run down Fulwell Rd.  The riparian landowner has been contacted by CDC on this matter.

At this point MKB raises the issue of contacting the various riparian landowners involved in flooding events.  TB explains that it is preferable if the PC can carry out contacts where possible as they are more closely involved in local issues, but that CDC/OCC will make contact if needed.  TB explains the various routes open to address ongoing issues but stresses that usually landowners are happy and willing to help.   
Upon opening the floor to questions there were discussions about the extra gulley in the Valley Road area promised by OCC.  This is to be installed this summer, but the residents affected would prefer the old suggestion of a gulley in front of their house, rather than the replacement of another gulley across the field to the stream.  TB agrees to look at this situation and install the gulley which will do the most good.
TB confirms that, although flood prevention can never be guaranteed, the risk of flooding once these works are carried out will be lessened.

The question of the stream flood plain is then raised.  It is felt that to stop the field flooding work needs to be carried out downstream, so that the stream keeps flowing, rather than upstream with work on the pond and gullies.  TB confirms that he has checked the pipe beside the plank bridge, and this is sufficient to let the stream flow.  The drop between the top and bottom of the field is some 2-3 metres.  A resident asks if this can be measured.  TB says he will look at that.  TB finds that in winter the field is in a reasonable condition, with not much vegetation and there is no need for maintenance at this point.

A resident explains that she was told by operators sending a camera down one gully that it could collapse at any point.  TB confirms this is simply not true, the condition of all gullies has been checked.

A resident asks what the ‘acceptable level of risk’ is when it comes to flooding.  TB explains that, although not exactly set out, it is generally ‘being able to cope with anything other than a 100-year event’, but that global warming may change this definition.

TB encourages residents to report any problems they see with gullies etc on the fix-my-street service, with photographic evidence if possible.

5.  A REPORT ON THE PARALYMPIC PROJECT
Fiona Darling-Glinski (FDG) gave an update on the ‘Stories from Finmere’ project, part of the ‘Stories from Buckinghamshire’ project which is seeking to record memories of the early Paralympics and local involvement and support.    
The National Paralympic Heritage Trust has a museum at the Stoke Mandeville Stadium and organises exhibitions around the country at other museums and events.  The Finmere Show was started in 1959 to raise money for the rehabilitation of a local rider, Sally Haynes, who went on to organise the show again in 1960, to raise money to send competitors to the games in Rome and for many years it carried on providing support through fund raising.  
Sally Haynes has recently visited the school and inspired the pupils with her stories of the Paralympics, with them being able to see and handle her medals.

FDG would love residents of the village and its surrounding area to come forward with any stories they have of the show over the years, they can meet Sally and be interviewed by the pupils so that these stories can be preserved as part of the legacy project.  The project will be at the School Fair and also local coffee mornings.  It is pointed out that Newton Purcell Festival would certainly welcome a visit.  MKB was recently given a copy of Horse and Hound from the year of his marriage and there is an article in it concerning the show and his house Hill Leys.  Any such magazine articles would also be welcomed.

6.  A REPORT ON THE JUBILEE CELEBRATION PLANS

JB gave an update on village plans.  There are three events planned altogether.

The first, and most formal, is the Beacon bonfire event on the evening of Thursday June 2nd.  This is to be MC’d by Charley Grimston.  Attendees are to gather at 9.15 for the proclamation, recollections of the Queen’s Coronation and memorable occurrences from Her Majesty’s reign.  

It is hoped that there will be a piper in the lead up to the lighting of the beacon at 9.45pm, part of the national event being promoted by the palace.

The national anthem will be played, along with other pieces of spirit-raising music, similar to Last Night of the Proms.  A complimentary glass of sparkling wine and canapes will be served as everyone toasts HM and says thanks to her for her lifelong service to the nation.

As the evening progresses music will become more popular and everyone is invited to stay on and enjoy their own refreshments round the bonfire.

On Saturday June 4th complimentary cream teas are to be served at the Red Lion from 2.30pm to 4.30pm.  There will be a display of steam engines and a tractor or two as well as face painting, kids craft activities and competitions, including have a go Aunt Sally.

On the evening of Saturday June 4th there is a fancy-dress BBQ party at the Red Lion.  Food will be served from 6pm till 8pm.  Music and dancing will start at 7pm and children are welcome to stay until 9pm.  At about 8.30pm Sheridan Coldstream will host a Novelty Awards Ceremony, with small gifts that have been kindly donated by local businesses being awarded to those who have done great things with their outfits, or hair, or just entered fully into the party spirit.  

The BBQ should be booked in advance by phoning the pub, then pay at the bar on the night.  

There is a letter with all this information coming out next week, the Facebook page will cover it and the Shelswell News will have an article.  

Lastly, don’t forget your bunting.  The committee are asking each household to make at least one piece, personalised to you in some way.  You don’t need to sew, fabric pieces and glue is just as good.  Don’t forget to put ties on the corners so they can all be tied together.  A bunting template was sent out a few weeks ago but if you have lost it, it is on Facebook or can be emailed.  Deliver completed pieces to the box outside Woodlea.

Hopefully, there is something there for everyone.  Please come and support the events.  Our thanks to local businesses, the PC, a growing band of willing helpers and, of course, the Red Lion for hosting the Saturday events in the absence of our village hall.

7.  CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

It is three years since we last reported to Finmere residents on our activities.  I offer a brief overview of the major issues, challenges and opportunities that have been the focus of our work in that period.  

Before I start on that, I would, again, like to express my sincere thanks for the contributions of my fellow Parish Councillors, all of whom were successfully re-elected just two weeks ago.  Their support, commitment and enthusiasm have been invaluable to the successful functioning of the Parish Council.  Thank you so much.   The Parish Council could not function without their invaluable help. 
Separately, and justifiably so, I want to record my appreciation of the work of our Parish Clerk (and Financial Officer) Sharron Chalcraft.  Thanks to her mastery of the complexity of Local Government, and its often-convoluted processes, we are able to address village issues at our meetings, rather than become mired in the administrative maze that embraces Local Authorities.  And, as you will see, she also ensures that we are on a sound financial footing.

Finally, I would also like to thank both our County and District Councillors for their support, advice and guidance over this period.  As my report unfolds, you will see the points where they have been able to make a significant impact on our behalf.  The village owes them a great deal.  
So – thank you all.

2019 – The tangible implications of the HS2 project started to become apparent when we learnt of their intention to excavate 2 million cubic metres of limestone from a borrow pit next to the landfill site.  To give this some perspective, that volume, if tipped on to the whole playing field would be 98 feet high - about 11 stories.  Needless to say, we were worried about this and waited for the details to be revealed in the planning application, expected by the end of the year.  It was late.  But it gave us some indication of the size and scale of the HS2 project and its possible impact on our village.
In the autumn of 2019, we started to experience unpleasant odours from the landfill site.  Complaints were lodged, promises were made – and not delivered.  The frequency and unpleasantness increased.

2020 – Throughout the whole of the year, we had to endure the odours from the landfill site.  We tried to stimulate the authorities into action, but, apart from the Environment Agency, none had any relevant powers to make any meaningful differences.  In essence, they were only able to help us by exerting pressure on the EA.  The EA work to apparently inflexible prescribed processes.  These do not have speed as a priority.  At the end of the year, the odour was as bad as ever.

All efforts in respect of containing the odour were hampered by the Covid-19 pandemic.  Whilst it had a significant impact upon the nation as a whole, Finmere’s community spirit shone out like a beacon.  A call from the Shelswell benefice for volunteers resulted in a marvellous response from Finmere, where the number of volunteers exceeded the total from all the other parishes in the Benefice.

HS2 continued to cast its shadow.  The application for the Borrow Pit was submitted, late, in April.  After consultation with various bodies, including your Parish Council, Oxfordshire CC judged it to be lacking in certain areas, and sent it back for improvement in July.  The revised application was expected at the end of the year.
As if that was not enough, in December, just before Christmas, we were hit by a very serious flood, which had major consequences for several villagers who had to evacuate their homes.  In conjunction with the various authorities and with the help of our County Councillor, we have identified the major issues with the management of surface water and are assisting them in their remedy or at least the reduction in their impact.
As already mentioned, at the very end of the year, the odours were as bad as ever.  Tangible progress by the EA was difficult to observe.

2021 – The year opened with the odour still rampant – there seemed to be no end in sight.  However, in the middle of the year there was a major change at the site, with the entire management team abruptly departing and a ‘new broom’ taking charge.  In the autumn, they held an open meeting at the Red Lion where they outlined the actions they were going to take over the next three months, these actions being aimed at containing the odour and bringing the site into conformity.  It is reasonable to observe that these proposals were not met with high expectations.  However, by Christmas, the odours had ceased, and none have been detected since – in fact it is 5 months to the day that we have been odour-free.  In addition, the new management team have been keen to outline their plans and activities, primarily using the social media.  Most recently they announced that they were cancelling plans for expansion of the landfill site and were looking to complete landfilling operations within the next 18 months or so.  
The pandemic was still with us, but Finmere, like the rest of the country, was adapting, and life started to become less restrictive.

HS2 did not seem to be at all constrained and began to make their presence very visible both along the A421 and at Newton Purcell.  The submission of the revised borrow pit application was made in October – late – and it was again sent out to the various bodies for comments.  Most of them replied in short order but one – the EA – were very late.

In the summer, a planning application was submitted to build 30 houses on the land adjoining Stable and Chinalls Close.  The Parish Council held a special session to gather village opinion and submitted comments to Cherwell DC.  The application was considered in March of this year and was refused.  Our District Councillors were most helpful throughout this process.  

The village then suffered a very unpleasant arson attack, with both the Village Hall and cars at the sales showroom being set alight.  The car sales business did not reopen, and the repairs to the village hall are not yet complete.  This was particularly disappointing since the Village Hall Committee had almost completed a major refurbishment and extension to the buildings and were looking forward to a greatly improved facility for the residents.  This was supported by grant funding, and HS2 were one of the contributors….
We also embarked on the acquisition of the spinney at the end of the playing field.  It has a long association with the village and its incorporation into the playing area will be a great asset.  We secured Tree Preservation Orders and it is now designated an ‘Asset of Community Value.’

2022 – The last five months have been no less hectic.  As mentioned already, we have been odour-free throughout the year to date.  The pandemic is still with us, but life is approaching ‘normal’.  

Oxfordshire CC, having considered all the responses to the revised borrow pit application, again concluded that it was still inadequate, and it has been returned to HS2 for yet another update.  We await (and wait) for the next iteration…..

Meanwhile the preparation for the construction continues – it is difficult to say at pace – but we are now about to experience the full impact of the construction phase.  There will be single lane, traffic light-controlled use of the A421 for about three months.  This was due to start last week but it is late….  In addition, the A421 will be closed for several weekends starting Saturday in order to construct a temporary bridge designed to carry large dumper trucks moving spoil along the route of the line.  At least it will keep those trucks off the road.

We are making good progress on the spinney acquisition.  Funding is in place, and we have instructed solicitors to act on our behalf.  As we are dealing with the purchase of land which currently belongs to a charity, the process will be less rapid than we would like.

Throughout these three years, we have also kept up with the other day-to-day activities – organising the mowing of the grass, litter picking, bridleway clearances, responding to planning applications and surveys, maintenance of the village assets under our ownership and newsletter distribution.

Finally, to end on a really cheerful note, there has been a hive of activity in the preparation of celebrations of the Platinum Jubilee, of which you have just heard.  The arrangements are in the hands of a very capable band of volunteers and I hope you will all take the opportunity to join in with the events they are organising.
Thank you for listening – three years in ten minutes!

8.  FINANCIAL REPORT

We have administered a large amount of HS2 grants this year, as well as receiving a large donation toward the purchase of the spinney, so the turnover is the highest it has been for some years.    

Income:

The precept was kept at £11,330 for the year.  

The VAT refund is much larger this year due to the expenditure of the grant.  

Bank interest was slightly lower, only a few pence.

The annual grass cutting payment from OCC remained the same. 

The Sports Club made their usual loan payment and grass cutting payment, unlike last year.  

The PC received a grant of more than £50k this year from HS2 for the village hall.  

There was a much larger amount of capital income raised due to the sale of the container.  

There was a donation from the Village Hall Management Committee this year, but this was refunded after they obtained more from HS2 than they expected.

There was a large anonymous donation toward the purchase of the spinney, which purchase is still ongoing.

There was a small payment from the Sports Club for insurance on the pavilion.

Outgoings:

Running costs were higher than last year, rising by almost £2,000.  There was a large payment for designers for the hall, in order to prepare for the grant application.  There was some expenditure on pest control on the field.  There was a service and repair bill for the mower, but the biggest contributor was the payment of the two invoices funded by the VHMC donation being recorded under running costs as they were not thought to be grant expenditure.  

Administration was a lot higher this year, rising by almost £750.  There were no land registry fees this year, or design fees for a logo, but subscriptions all rose slightly.  Another new cost was the introduction of monthly charges on the bank account.  Also, we had to pay for heating for meetings in the Church.  There was also the addition of the working from home allowance for the last four months of the year.  The biggest cost though was for the speed tests carried out to support our application for a 20mph zone.  

Salary costs increased slightly, there was a 1% increase in salary this year as agreed nationally.

S137 expenditure was zero this year, with no requests from residents.

S144 expenditure this year was up £100 as we used this power to pay for the wreath.  

S145 expenditure was zero this year.  

Grant expenditure There was a very large grant expenditure.  

Capital expenditure was at zero this year.  

Refund of donation was a new category – it was felt best to refund the donation, so that VAT could be claimed on the invoices, given that more grant had been received than expected.

The income over expenditure balance for the year is almost £32,500.  This is due to the large donation for the spinney not having been spent yet, though it is committed, and also to our not spending any S137, which we had allowed for in our budget.  Again, there were no legal costs.  

The PC has agreed to put £1,500 per year, from the 2019/20 financial year onwards into a set aside amount for the eventual replacement of the mower.  The set aside amount is now £4,500.  It has been suggested that we pause the set aside amount at that figure.

This means that the PC has actual reserves of one year’s precept plus some £2,000.  The latest audit suggests a reserve of no more than twice the precept, so we are nicely in limits, though I will of course have to explain to the auditors what the reserves are earmarked for.     

The precept for the 2022/23 financial year was raised to £11,800.  With rising inflation and the possibility of substantial legal fees, along with rising staff costs and a large increase in electricity costs, as well as rises in charges for dog bin emptying there is pressure on the precept and this rise was felt to be prudent.

This is perhaps a good time to remind everyone that the monthly financial report, given at the PC meeting and detailed in the minutes, is available to view online, following transparency changes the draft minutes are now published within a month of the meeting on the website and now that things are getting back to normal they will be available to view in folders on the noticeboards, though the PC recommends the use of hand sanitiser if there are any concerns.  Anyone wishing to apply for S137 monies can contact the Clerk or approach any of the Councillors who can explain the criteria for eligibility.

Copies of the receipts and payments account for 2021/22 were made available, this document is attached, along with the bank reconciliation for March 31st 2022.  
9.  REPORT OF COUNTY COUNCILLOR MR IAN CORKIN
2021/22 has been another very busy year.  Local government has been on an almost constant emergency footing for some time now; Brexit planning morphed into the largest civil emergency in 80 years as Covid impacted all aspects of our life.  In common with all my parishes, Finmere residents responded magnificently; and the work of local government was made immeasurably easier because of community volunteers, who did everything from providing friendship, groceries, medicines and of course, manned the vaccination centre and allowed the NHS to roll out the programme that has ultimately given the vast majority of us our freedoms back. 
 
Now, we are actively engaged in responding to the crisis in Ukraine, and once again community volunteers are leading the way.  The arrival of guests from Ukraine represents the third refugee crisis in as many years, the other two being refugees crossing the channel and those evacuated from Afghanistan.  In all cases, our area has played its part, ensuring all of the necessary wrap around services are available to help ensure the best possible outcome. I am also very happy to help refugees with council related matters as they settle into the community.  
 
Locally, the area remains under immense development pressure.  I recently circulated a list to the PC of all of the major projects I am actively engaged in, and I hope my track record of standing up for our rural villages is well known.  Protecting those things we value most will remain a key priority.  I have also continued to work on a range of other issues, including flooding (see below), highways, maintaining bus provision, EW rail, HS2, landfill issues and development pressures, as well as confidential casework on behalf of individual residents.  I have also been able to help a range of community groups with small grants from my councillor priority fund.  I am committed to helping communities recover from Covid and I still have funds available to help with local schemes that bring people together.
 
With regard to the 2020 flooding, Tony will be able to give details, but we have spent a great deal of time waking the various watercourses to try and identify the pinch points that can be relieved.  I have previously reported actions to date to the PC.  Many are now completed but those still in flight include:
 
· Regarding works being carried out we have cleared all drainage assets along Mere Rd, Valley Rd and also Fulwell Rd.
· OCC has now agreed with to do drainage improvements works by No.16 Valley Road.
· Works including adding road gully and connecting it to existing pipe which runs along the land belonging to the adjacent landowner.
· OCC have also now agreed to build new headwall in the bank of watercourse behind No.16 Valley Road to improve water flow and they are in the process of gathering all necessary documents and raising work order.
· OCC have replaced couple of manhole covers along Mere Road which were damaged and presented risk to public
· Damage to a culvert by the broadband supplier was identified, as was a discharge from the quarry that was finding its way into the village watercourse.  That has now been stopped and will relieve the pressure on the system
 
As for the wider County picture, the landscape has been changed by the election results last May.  The county council is now controlled by an unstable Liberal, Labour, Green alliance, which is allowing the wilder margins of that group to set much of the agenda and in the last 12 months we have seen this translate into some very odd decisions: 
· Their first decision was to introduce gender neutral titles
· Then they raised councillor allowances, particularly for cabinet members
· They have incensed local farmers and food producers by introducing a Vegan only catering policy, claiming lower food miles, then delighting in pineapples, mangos, and kiwi fruit flown in from around the globe
· But at least that's consistent with a cabinet member flying to a climate conference in France that could have easily been reached by train or indeed virtually
· They’ve committed to gender neutral toilets in all county council buildings, without any idea how much it will cost
· Promised to restrict housing developments and then voted for 380,000 new homes per year at their national conference
· They routinely ignore public consultations and petitions
· Have plans to ban buses from some park & ride bus lanes, allowing only bikes to use them and forcing busses to join the queueing traffic
· Under resourced the village 20mph initiative, so there are now huge backlogs and delays
· Increased car parking charges 3-fold in some locations
· Borrowed £88million this year alone, at a cost of over £5million per year in interest to council taxpayers
· Maxed out the 22/23 council tax, making it one of the highest increases in the UK at 5%
· And will introduce a workplace parking levy and expand the road charging zone in Oxford
I mention these things because it is impacting on the decisions OCC make and the levels of service that residents can expect.  Tax, borrow and spend, underwritten by the hard-pressed council tax payer, is in my opinion, no way to run a county council, whose substantive responsibilities remain Children’s Services, Adult Social Care, Public Health and Highways. 
Finally, I would like to take this opportunity to thank the PC and all of the volunteers who do so much good in our community.
 
10.  REPORT OF DISTRICT COUNCILLOR MR PATRICK CLARKE
The council year will actually start tomorrow, on May 18th.  There have been planning pressures both in Finmere and in Newton Purcell over recent months.  Our District Councillors have been pushing back on these.  Patrick Clarke (PC) is no longer on the planning committee, so he is more able to speak about applications.
There have been changes to recycling this year with the introduction of a weekly collection of the food bin, but also a charge for the brown bin collection and the banning of glass from the blue bin.  Following comments from the public about this last PC says he will raise the issue again.  A resident asks if the rumor that councils may harmonise their recycling programmes is true.  PC has not heard of it.  Will CDC take the lead on this as they have with other initiatives?  PC will raise the matter.

On the matter of the five-year plan for housing stock insisted on by the government, OCC is behind.  Major developers have large land banks.  The Oxford-Cambridge Arc is a high-pressure area.  It is possible that the government may scrap the five-year plan altogether.
11.  REPORTS OF VILLAGE ORGANISATIONS

Church – Revd Alice Goodall delivered the following report:
The last two years have been a very odd time for the church, as they have for all of us.  In the first lockdown we were told we had to close all the church buildings, which we did, quickly learning how to do live streamed services, hold zoom meetings, zoom quizzes and zoom coffee mornings.  Then ministers were allowed back in the church buildings for the purposes of live streaming, at which point Finmere came into its own, being one of the few churches in which we could consistently get a good phone signal.  Gradually we were able to open the churches for private prayer and for worship with lots of hand sanitiser, no singing and everyone sitting socially distanced from one another.  My thanks to the various villagers who helped us during that period with wiping down the pews and door handles each day and locking and unlocking the church.  And my thanks to those who helped us organise the Remembrance Day service and carols outside the village hall in 2020.  

Over the last year we have been increasingly getting back to something more like normal.  There was the fete in August, with a service in the morning on the playing field, though I personally was only able to enjoy it from my bedroom, being confined with Covid at the time.  We celebrated harvest and had a lovely carol service in December – with singing.  On Mother’s Day there were posies, made by Jo Brooks, and coffee and cake, and posies that were not distributed in the service were put on the bench by the tree for villagers to come and collect.  And Easter Day saw celebrations with Bucks Fizz and nibbles after the service.   And it has been lovely to be back in church.

On a regular basis Finmere has two services a month but since the pandemic numbers have been markedly down.  Some people have not returned to church, either because they have needed to continue shielding or because they have just got older, and it is more of a struggle.  So, unless it is a special occasion, 4 – 6 people is quite normal, and that includes the vicar and the organist.  We could do with a few more people coming along!

Finmere has hosted various Benefice activities.  Last July we relaunched the Benefice children’s holiday club in Finmere School, and a good time was had by all.  In January we held the Plough Sunday service at the Brooks’ farm – there were 90 odd people there and we got through quite a lot of beer and pasties.  

The church building is in reasonable repair at the moment.  Thanks to the efforts of Jo Brooks, the roof is now watertight, although we went for the minimal intervention due to financial constraints.   Richard Billingham sorted out the electrics and repaired the light on the path.   Before the pandemic we were exploring fitting a toilet and servery in the church, but the PCC have put that on hold as it needs three or four people with time and energy to take the project forward, apply for grants, organise fund raising, and so on, and we don’t have them.  

We do have lots of people who are doing all sorts for the church though.  Huge thanks to Helen Bagby and the cleaning team who are keeping the inside of the church clean and polished, to those who do flowers, to the mowing team, to Steve for dealing with the bins and generally being helpful, to those who have agreed to help set up for services and do tea and coffee, to those who are contributing through the parish giving scheme or who have given generously, and to those who give their time to the PCC.  All of which is greatly appreciated.

Our main goal for the coming year?  To rebuild the Sunday congregations if we can and enjoy meeting together for worship and for a time of refreshments afterwards.

School – Mrs Clare Law (Headteacher) delivered the following report:
Thank you for inviting me to submit a report for the Parish Council records.

The year began with my taking on the role of Head of School.  The children were able to be back in school as normal with limited restrictions from the DfE.  Although the need to isolate still existed (if children or staff showed symptoms) the day-to-day operation of the school was almost back to normal; children were able to eat together in the hall, with collective worship and singing practice returning to the timetable.
This year we have been able to re-establish our ‘in person’ links to the church and Reverend Alice.  After a long time where it has been challenging to gather in a group; we were once again able to visit Finmere Church for our Harvest and Remembrance services.  Unfortunately, due to the rising cases of Covid19 in the community; our Christingle service was unable to happen at the church.  Reverend Alice very kindly agreed to come and lead our service in school, and we then joined our parents on the playground for a socially distanced carols service.  More recently we have been to Fringford Church for our ‘Easter Experience’ which was a wonderful way to appreciate and reflect on the Easter Story.  Reverend Alice has been able to lead weekly assemblies and more recently introduced a monthly ‘Open the Book’ assembly with help from volunteers in the local community.  This has been a great hit with the children who are enjoying the stories and the opportunity for some role play!

In March we suffered an outbreak of Covid19 within school which meant our pupil attendance was just over 50%.  Many children (who were isolating at home) continued their learning remotely, with the staff assessing and marking home learning through Teams.  Redwood were even able to log into a daily ‘expert reader’ session led by their class teacher Mrs Batsford.

We have continued to strengthen our links within the Warriner MAT team, they have successfully supported us through various audits and have been working with myself and staff to develop the knowledge and skills of the children.  This is through our new curriculum which has been developed by experts within the Academy and the excitement in the children is already being observed as they make smoothies, tie dye t-shirts and learn to play handbells.

Earlier this year we had an inspirational assembly visit from the Paralympian gold medallist, Sally Haynes MBE who used to live in Finmere herself.  This opportunity has been down to our work on the Stories from Buckinghamshire Project with the National Paralympic Heritage Trust.  The children were able to enjoy a presentation on her sporting life and the important role she played in the creation of the Finmere Show.  On Friday, Redwood class children will be taking part in a media art workshop with Kay Ashton MBE, who is a disabled artist, podcaster and works for the BBC to raise disability awareness.  They will be producing a video to commemorate their meeting with Sally Haynes and the role of the Finmere Show in enabling British Paralympic athletes to compete.

Our parents’ association (FoFSA) continues to work incredibly hard to raise funds to enhance the resources for the children.  This year they have purchased 15 full size iPads and the secure storage trolley needed for recharging and moving them around the school with ease.  This is an amazing purchase which enables our pupils to practice their coding skills, create movies, take photos as well as use many educational apps.  To add to our music provision FoFSA have purchased 8 sets of handbells, enabling the children to have at least one handbell each.  Our pupils have learnt to play music including theme tunes from Disney films and the more formal classical pieces.  The children have astounded me in their ability to pick up the music so quickly.  

With the support of the Warriner MAT and Oxfordshire County Council we have worked this year to apply to the DfE to extend our age from 4-11 to 3-11.  I am pleased to announce, that this week we were granted permission to open a preschool at Finmere.  This means that from September 2022, the organisational structure of the school will look a little different.  We will have a dedicated early years unit in what is currently the Willow Classroom.  This will be for children from 3 – 5 years.
Our Maple class will comprise of the Key Stage 1 children (school years 1 and 2).

Finally, Redwood class will be for the children in Key Stage 2.  During the morning sessions this class will be split into two groups (for core curriculum teaching).  In practice it means that during the morning years 3 and 4 will be taught together and years 5 and 6 will be in their own new dedicated classroom to receive their teaching.

Due to this restructure, we have had the early years classroom decorated and new fences are being installed to keep their outdoor areas safe.  We have also cleared and decorated the library area which will become a new staff room as the current staff room has been repurposed for the year 5/6 classroom.  Work is ongoing and the next step for this newly created classroom is the delivery and installation of the interactive whiteboard.  The staff are all very excited and have been planning and organising in preparation for September.

We have been working hard to share many of our school events with parents and the wider community through our Facebook page.  I encourage you to have a look and see all the exciting achievements and learning of the children of Finmere school. 
A resident asked what the role for the school would be in September.  There will be 46 school pupils and 4 preschool have been registered so far.

FoFSA – The following report was read out for FoFSA.  

Friends of Finmere school have been able to bring back events after a few different years because of the pandemic. We have tried to bring the wider community together with fundraising events that have focused on fun for all!

Fright Night - This was a huge success. We had a record amount of houses in the village take part in decorating their houses for the Fright Night trail. We sold over 200 tickets to families at school, people in the village and to the wider community including families from Bicester, Buckingham and Brackley. 

Each ticket gave the child a glow stick, sweets and other goodies. Each decorated house in the village also left out a bowl of sweets for the children to help themselves. This was a great success and one of our best fundraisers of the year. 

Christmas Market - Even with the restrictions changing all the time around the winter period, we still managed to go ahead with our Christmas market. We borrowed marquees from a very kind gentleman in the village and filled these with various stalls with crafters from around the wider community. We also had a hog roast that went down very well on a cold day. Santa came back to his grotto after a few years away putting lots of smiles on children’s (and adults!) faces!

Easter Egg Hunt - Families from school and around the village had great fun at our new easter  egg hunt that was held at the school. We hid coloured stones around the field which the children had to find and exchange for a chocolate egg. All the eggs were kindly donated by Tesco and Waitrose. We also had a small raffle and tea and cake stall. 

We have a few other events planned, and that have passed, which are just for the school children but it has been an incredibly successful fundraising year. 

We hope to be able to bring tuck shop back on a friday afternoon once the village hall is back up and running or before this just from the park. 

The school lottery is also still running, this enables anyone from school or the village to buy a ticket for £1 and be in with a chance of winning weekly prizes each Saturday. A £1 ticket gives the school 76% of the ticket sale.

Please do pass on the website where tickets can be purchased

https://www.yourschoollottery.co.uk/lottery/school/finmere-primary-school
Village Hall and Playing Fields Committee – the following report was read out for the Village Hall and Playing Fields Committee.  
Principle activities in pursuit of objectives – the hall has continued to be partially available for hire by clubs, organisations and local and district residents, whilst complying with national Covid restrictions.
Many regular users of the hall during 2021/22 period were therefore restricted to activities that complied with any Covid regulations in force, with the result that usage of the hall has been somewhat depressed.

On a date during October, the hall was the subject of an arson attack.  The major damage sustained within the hall related to smoke contamination, with lesser damage to sections of flooring and internal and external doors.  An insurance claim was lodged, and work has recently started on the cleaning and repair process.  The completion of that process is likely to be late May 2022.  Despite CCTV footage of the likely perpetrators, throughout the village where other properties were attacked, their identity remains unknown, and the local police seem to have lost interest.
The playing field has continued to require maintenance and the trustees’ thanks go to Alan and Trevor Jones who spend many hours throughout the year looking after the playing field.

Funding strategy and reserves policy – The hall management strategy is to maintain the revenue budget on a self-financing basis ie. lettings.

Volunteer contributions, grants and fundraising – The trustees thank the hall management committee for their work during the year.  The trustees thank the Finance and Bookings Secretary for diligence in applying for Covid relief grants from local authorities, with the result that, despite the Covid related fall in bookings, the hall continues to have sufficient funds and reserves for day-to-day expenses.

A number of improvements have been completed, courtesy of the grant secured from HS2 funds, reported in a previous year.

The Village Hall Management Committee continues to operate under an informal and temporary authority from the Parish Council.  The committee continues to believe that this arrangement represents an issue that should be resolved by the Parish Council.

Future plans – The core activity of the hall and playing field management is the delivery of a sustainable, safe and high-quality community building for the use and benefit of the village.  This is in line with the charitable objectives.  Covid and the arson attack have continued to present challenges in the management of the hall, however it is hoped that sometime in the near future the operation of the hall may return to near normal.
Poors Plot Charity – The following report was read out for the Poors Plot charity:
The members of the Poor’s Plot management comprise of Anita Bilbo (Secretary), Paul Nash (Chairman), Phillip Rushforth (Treasurer), Sandy Tresise and Alan Cochrane.  

Background:  For the benefit of those not familiar with the Finmere Poor’s Plot, it comprises of a plot of land of 12 acres located to the west of the village.  The land was originally made available for the use by the ‘poor of the village’ on a date prior to 1667. Without going into the ‘trials and tribulations’ of the original plot over the intervening years, the plot has never proved to be really suitable for the growing of vegetables, as was originally intended, and is currently rented by Peter Lepper for the ‘growing’ of sheep. For those interested, there is an excellent history of the ‘poor’s plot’ written by Anita Bilbo, available on the website www.myfinmere.com - in addition, Peter Lepper, some years back, was good enough to make available a section of a field adjacent to the village hall, which is sub-divided into 24 allotment plots.  The plots are chiefly managed, but not dug, by the Poor’s Plot secretary.   
Poor’s plot Income and Expenditure:  The Poor’s Plot constitution states that any income is used for  ‘…… the sole benefit of the residents or ‘needy’ of the village of Finmere.’
Income comprises of the rent paid by Peter Lepper for the use of the original field plus allotment plot subscriptions.  Allotment holders pay a sum of £20/year.  

The Poor’s Plot incurs an annual cost relating to public liability insurance, otherwise there are no regular operating costs, although periodically a skip is hired to remove unwanted debris from the allotment field.  In the last year a basic water supply, courtesy of the Village Hall management, has been laid on for the benefit of the allotment holders and this incurred a small cost.  The water is metered from the village hall and the Poor’s Plot periodically reimburses the village hall for water used.  Within the Poor’s Plot financial balance, a sum of £1,000 is currently allocated for a grant to the Finmere Parish Council towards the cost of the acquisition of the spinney that is attached to the village playing field.  This will be paid upon the PC reaching a purchase agreement with the Mixbury Trust.   
Outlook:  There has been an increase in interest in the noble pastime of ‘allotmenteering’ in recent years, probably fuelled by the necessary restrictions related to Covid and there is currently a waiting list for plots.  The management has traditionally adopted a very liberal set of views relating to holder’s use of the plots, but this may need to be reviewed, especially considering the existence of a waiting list.  

The committee continue to discuss options for the further application of Poor’s Plot funds and welcome any viable suggestions that Finmere residents may wish to make in this respect. Contact can be made with the Poor’s Plot through the Secretary, or via links on the website www.myfinmere.com/poorsplot .
Cricket Club – The following report was read out for the Cricket Club:

2021 Season - The 2021 season was an excellent one for Finmere Cricket Club. Having decided to re-join the South Northants Cricket League (SNCL) after 7 years of absence, we registered two sides – one in the Senior league and another in the U16 Junior section. After a long and eventful season during which the various hurdles presented by the Covid pandemic were successfully surmounted (copious usage of hand and ball sanitizer, closure of changing rooms, absence of teas, handshakes and wicket-taking celebrations), the Senior side secured promotion at the first attempt, from Division 3 to Division 2. 

The Junior side also won its league without losing a match (or, indeed very many wickets), its posse of 6ft-plus teenagers dominating each side they took on. Indeed, the rapid development of the younger players was a feature of last season. As FCC captain Marc Odley observed at the recent AGM: “while solid forward steps were taken in terms of tangible achievement, more important was the sustained enthusiasm of the younger members, many of whom also participated in senior cricket for the first time. In fact, no single game was played last season with less than five junior players”. 

During 2021 and thanks to our fundraising team, we were also able to invest in a Bola bowling machine, a slip cradle and a ball-stop net for the boundary. We were also able to waive all membership and match fees for U18 players and for those in full time education.  

Post-season, in early November, the club sponsored an Oktoberfest night which was attended by 90-plus locals and raised over £2,000, thereby ensuring our funding for the upcoming season.

2022 Season - The “feel-good” factor around the club during 2021 carried over into our winter nets programme that began in earnest this February 2002, at Stowe School, and continued each week until the first league game on 30th April. Bolstered by several new recruits, at least two of which are relative newcomers to the village, we embark upon the new season with a squad of more than 25 registered players. A record.  

As there is no SNCL league for the Under 16 team to progress into, we have also entered the Buckingham Mid-week league with a view to fielding a “development side” made up mostly of former juniors. 

In short, the cricket club is thriving on all fronts. If anyone in the village is interested in signing-up, please feel free to contact myself or Marc Odley. Our contact numbers are:

Mike Geelan: 07860 560748




Marc Odley: 07711 637383

Chairman






Captain


Football Club – The following report was read out for the football club:

Finmere Football Club continue to play in the Banbury and Lord Jersey League. There are Four Divisions, Premier, 1, 2, 3.  Finmere play in Div 1. We finished third on 26 points, winning 6, drawing 8 and only losing 2.  
We had 29 players signed on for the season. but have struggled on occasions to get 11 plus subs.
We face challenges for the next season with an ageing  team and  also committee members who wish to step back, however confident the Football will continue to be played at Finmere for what will be our 40th consecutive season.
We are always on the lookout for new players and folk wishing to help with organisation. Please see Sharron for contact details 
Many thanks to Trevor Jones for his grass cutting and the PC for the excellent mower.

Red Lion – The following report was read out for the Red Lion:

As you all can imagine it’s been a very tricky recovery year!  Tough climate for all in business and hospitality was especially affected by mixed governmental messages over the festive period. 

As you all well know we keep going and will continue to try to serve the local area! 

Again, we are blessed to be located in an area with such fab people. 
Dog Scent Training – There was no report this year as there have been no operations in Finmere during the past year.

Finmere Quarry – No report was given this year.

Brackley and Buckingham Districts Dog Training Club – No report was given this year.

12.  ITEMS OF INTEREST
Village Hall  The booking secretary was able to confirm that the hall would be reopening in time for the June meeting of the PC to be held there and should be partially open for the Jubilee weekend.  

No other business was raised.

MKB thanked those attending on behalf of the PC.

The meeting closed at 21.40

.

BANK RECONCILIATION – MARCH 31ST 2022
COMMUNITY ACCOUNT

Balance as per Microsoft Money


£15,218.92

Balance as per bank statement


£15,218.92

As shown in accompanying quarterly financial report

BUSINESS MONEY MANAGER ACCOUNT

Balance as per Microsoft Money


£33,325.13
Balance as per bank statement


£33,325.13

As shown in accompanying quarterly financial report

Signature of Chairman
.................MKB...........................

Signature of RFO

....................SC........................

Finmere Parish Council








Receipts and Payments Account – Year Ended 31 March 2022
2020 - 2021

Transactions Receipts

2021 - 2022


Summary Receipts / Payments
2020 - 2021
2021 – 2022
£11,330.00

Precept



£11,330.00
  £3,861.63

VAT Refund


£12,199.41


Balance brought forward

 £12,919.60
£16,064.60
         £2.61

Bank Interest


         £0.71


Add Total Receipts

 £32,562.70        £118,102.77 

     £760.76

OCC Grass Cutting Allowance
    £760.76


Less Total Payments
               £29,417.70          £85,623.32
     £200.00

Sports Club Loan Repayment
    £200.00


Balance Carried Forward

 £16,064.60
£48,544.05
         £0.00

Sports Club Grass Cutting Payment     £600.00
£16,400.00

HS2 Grant


£58,600.00
         £7.70

Capital Income


  £1,830.90
         £0.00

VHPF Committee donation
  £2,560.00

         £0.00

Anonymous donation

£30,000.00

         £0.00

Sports Club Insurance Payment
       £20.99

£32,562.70

TOTAL RECEIPTS
            £118,102.77
2020 - 2021

Transactions Payments

2021 - 2022


These cumulative funds represented by:-




   £7,566.63

Running costs


  £9,515.63






31-Mar-21
`31-Mar-22
   £1,081.13

General administration

  £1,823.89
   £3,672.00

General admin - salaries

  £3,735.00


Community Account: Balance
 £11,240.18           £15,218.92
      £100.00

S137 (LG Act 1972) Vllge Benefit
         £0.00


Money Manager: General Funds
   £4,824.42           £33,325.13
          £0.00

S144 (LG Act 1972) Enc Visitors
     £100.00






__________
____________
 

      £100.00

S145 (LG Act 1972) Prov Ent 
         £0.00






  £16,064.60
 £48,544.05
 £16,400.00

Grant expenditure

£67,888.80
      £497.94

Capital expenditure

         £0.00
          £0.00

Refund of donation

  £2,560.00






    

_______________   






        


           
 £29,417.70        

TOTAL PAYMENTS

 £85,623.32  


(Chairman) -----MKB-------
(Finance Officer) -------SC------

Date and Minute Reference:  10/5/2022 – Section 22
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